"Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: The People's Republic of China's Influence in the Developing World and the Democratic Response"

Testimony before the U.S. China Economic and Security Review Commission hearing on "China's Global Influence and Interference Activities"

Caitlin Dearing Scott

Technical Lead, Countering Foreign Authoritarian Influence, International Republican Institute

March 23, 2023

Introduction

Over the last decade, the People's Republic of China (PRC)/Chinese Communist Party (CCP) party-state has adopted a more aggressive approach to using its tools of influence to protect its expanding global interests and promote an authoritarian model of governance that is more amenable to its geopolitical interests. Building on deepened economic ties, through the Belt and Road Initiative and beyond, China has expanded its influence in countries around the world, in both the political domain and in the information space.

This was particularly apparent in the PRC's efforts to shape narratives around the emergence of the coronavirus pandemic in China and mounting concerns about China's human rights abuses at home. In addition to continuing to leverage opaque economic deals, the PRC has demonstrated a willingness to more readily employ economic coercion and more aggressively manipulate the information space. These tactics are employed with vigor across the developing world.² The PRC has expanded its influence in vulnerable countries, weakening democratic institutions while supporting illiberal actors and ideals. Indeed, China's actions over the past several years demonstrate that Beijing views its rising influence in developing countries as central to its competition with the United States and its democratic allies. This competition is seen as nothing less than a battle for the future; the future of international institutions, global discourse (e.g., through votes at the UN General Assembly), spheres of influence, and the norms and technological standards that will determine the course of the next century.

The popularization of authoritarianism in developing countries helps the CCP realize its vision of a revised global order in which a plurality of governance models — democratic and authoritarian — exist. This scenario legitimizes the PRC's bid to establish a CCP-led China as the central node of globalization and global governance in the decades to come, while emphasizing the challenges currently besetting the democratic world in the wake of the 2008-2009 economic crisis, rising popularism and an illiberal backlash in many democracies, as well as the Covid-19 pandemic. China's new assertiveness, while rightly associated with President Xi Jinping's personality and ideological inclinations, coincides with a perceived moment of weakness within liberal democracies, a vulnerability the CCP has sought to seize upon.

The People's Republic of China's Influence in the Developing World: Strategies, Tactics, and Priorities

The CCP's overall objective in its pursuit of influence and interference in the world is its desire to create a world safe for the Party and the PRC's interests, one that is more amenable to alternatives to liberal democracy, and which allows China to return to its self-avowed rightful place at "the center for the world stage." This quest for national rejuvenation has increasingly driven the Party to pressure other countries to, when convenient, abandon or ignore their democratic ideals and the rule of law. CCP General Secretary Xi Jinping has called this "sharing Chinese wisdom" with the rest of the world. The CCP seeks to elevate the PRC to the uppermost level in an imagined hierarchy of states and will use its influence to shape the external environment in its favor. Countries, governments, or individuals that refuse to bend to Beijing's dictates now face a higher risk of being targeted by the CCP and its proxies; this includes efforts to isolate or discredit them, intimidation, and potential uses of legal action to silence them. In the aggregate, these efforts undermine the principles of liberal democracy that buttress the liberal world order.

Through this patient cultivation of influential individuals and groups around the world in the economic, political, and informational domains, the PRC hopes to engineer a cohort of heads of state, ruling parties, local politicians and influential figures in the public and private sector who will support projects like China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and follow Beijing's lead in multilateral institutions such as the UN General Assembly.

While the PRC is active in nearly every part of the world – for example, as many as 147 countries may be part of the BRI⁴ – the PRC has deployed its influence tactics more heavily in some countries and regions. The PRC often aligns its economic interests with its political interests in areas where it seeks to increase its influence as part of its geopolitical contest with the prevailing liberal order. As such, Africa, the Pacific Islands, Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC), and China's near abroad in Asia are key areas for the PRC, as each can weaken the regional influence of its main competitors: the U.S. and Europe. A number of countries in the Pacific Islands and LAC, moreover, have official diplomatic ties with the Republic of China (Taiwan), which the PRC regards as a breakaway province that needs to be "reunified" with the "motherland." Beijing often targets governments in those countries, opposition parties ahead of elections, and the business sector in order to increase its leverage with them and, using economic incentives, compel them to switch diplomatic recognition from Taipei to Beijing.

In the Pacific Islands in particular, the PRC has used financial inducements as well as retaliation to compel de-recognition of Taipei with hopes of gaining full sway over this extremely important part of the Pacific where contests between the U.S., Australia, France, and Japan on one side, and the PRC on the other, continue to increase. The CCP regards this area as key to its effort to expel the U.S. from what it regards as its backyard. The PRC's relationship with Solomon Islands over the last five years, for example, is emblematic of a growing shift toward the PRC and away from democratic partners, even when it comes to controversial security decisions or economic deals that do not directly benefit local communities. The 2022 security pact between the PRC and the Solomon Islands demonstrates how the CCP is using the growing relationship between the two countries to increase its foothold in the Pacific region.

In Africa, the PRC uses its long history of engagement as an exhibit of its ability to provide an alternative to the Western-led development model and order. Touting its extraordinary economic rise, the CCP seeks to convince other countries in the developing world that its model – antidemocratic, mercantilist and less encumbered by "Western" ideals of transparency and accountability – can achieve rapid economic rise by mimicking the PRC model. This is often reinforced by a narrative which argues that overemphasis on human rights and democracy are impediments to developmental rights – in other words, the PRC has sought to rewrite, or reinterpret, what human rights mean and has enjoyed much success within the Global South. On the continent, the PRC has developed deep economic and political ties with authoritarian countries such as Ethiopia and Zimbabwe, and has also sought influence with regional powerhouses Kenya, Nigeria, and South Africa with differing degrees of success.

The LAC region is also of great importance to the PRC, given its proximity to its main challenger, the U.S. High levels of influence over countries such as Panama⁷ have a direct impact on U.S. security and, over time, could force it to focus more on its immediate security environment than on other parts of the world, such as the Indo-Pacific. As detailed later in this testimony, Brazil is one of the PRC's most important economic allies and the two countries have created a uniquely interdependent relationship that looks set to endure regardless of who is in power in Brazil.

South, Southeast, and Central Asia are also regions of interest (and concern) to the CCP due to their proximity to the PRC and potential for instability. Consequently, the PRC uses its economic leverage there to ensure compliant regimes and, if possible, to undermine their relationships with security challengers such as the U.S. or other allies.

Countries with medium-to-high levels of corruption are more susceptible to PRC influence using BRI or other forms of economic inducements. Where this correlates with poor governance, the PRC has successfully increased its influence, and with that, the associated malign effects have undermined the targeted state's democratic practices.

Economic Influence

Economic ties are the entry point for broader PRC political influence and interference. Senior officials in Beijing recognize that economic influence, through trade, infrastructure investment, lending, and elite capture, underlies and translates into influence in many other spheres. Building other countries' economic interconnectedness with China has, therefore, been a foundational component of the PRC's efforts to cultivate influence – some of it legitimate, in other instances corrosive -- in other societies. Beijing wants robust trade relationships with other countries because it knows this can create powerful pro-PRC constituencies in those countries. In countries around the world, big businesses and businesspeople exert important influence on politics and foreign policy. The PRC also exploits the economic dependence created through trade for political ends, often using a mix of incentivization ("carrots") and retaliation ("sticks") to condition foreign governments. It has used such measures to punish governments that defy it on territorial disputes (e.g., the Philippines), that ignore PRC threats and chose to engage with Taiwan (e.g., Lithuania, Czech Republic), that adopt measures to counter foreign influence (e.g., Australia), or are engaged in disputes with the PRC (e.g., Canada, Taiwan). Beijing has used sectorial trade sanctions against those countries to hurt local economies, often after carefully studying which sectors of the

economy are most vulnerable to sanctions and therefore likeliest to pressure the government to overturn its policies and appease Beijing. At the local level in targeted countries, the PRC has also used trade and tourism to reward municipalities that agree to cooperate with the PRC while bypassing those that refused to do so, including, in some cases, the central government. This practice creates or exacerbates internal divisions, resulting in less unity in efforts to counter PRC influence.

Trade in goods and services remains the most important and enduring conduit for PRC influence over other countries' politics. This mode of influence did not emerge by accident; rather, it is the result of a decision by CCP elites to firmly embed the PRC in economic globalization, drawing strength from the same source that has served the United States and other democracies so well. PRC investment and trade are critical for many developing economies, but Chinese entities' business and negotiating practices frequently produce negative consequences for recipient countries' finances and democracy. The terms of PRC investment deals often reduce broader benefits for local economies, as Chinese lenders often require that projects be awarded to Chinese enterprises with a preference to conceal contractual terms. China is also instrumentalizing the opacity and corruption that define many asymmetric deals between willing governments with lax transparency standards and Chinese banks and state-owned enterprises (SOEs), exacerbating debt burdens and creating dependencies.⁹

Trade and investment are, however, only one of many conduits for the PRC to deploy its growing economic clout in the pursuit of political influence. Almost as important are infrastructure financing and lending to countries across the developing world. Though figures vary given the loose definition of BRI projects, the Green Finance and Development Center at Fudan University has noted that since 2013, through the BRI, the PRC has lent or financed an estimated \$962 billion in projects around the world. Research by the International Republican Institute (IRI) and others has shown that this lending, owing to a perception that it is offered, at least at first glance, with no strings attached, is often seized upon by political elites in other countries to reward important political constituencies. The corruption and political cronyism associated with these projects can serve as an important means of binding those elites more tightly to the PRC. Despite a significant slowdown in BRI-related lending as Beijing has pulled back from lending to support foreign infrastructure investment due to economic factors, adjustments to regulations for overseas investments, and foreign scrutiny, developing countries continue to suffer the effects of signing up to poor terms for Chinese infrastructure deals.

This focus on infrastructure investment, though evolving, is one of the areas where CCP malign influence differs between developing and advanced economies and democracies. Logically, the CCP party-state apparatus uses infrastructure investment in developing economies as one of its main points of entry, ¹³ something that, with few exceptions, does not apply to its efforts to influence developed economies. Whether through BRI or other lending instruments, the CCP offers ostensibly better terms and fewer requirements in terms of transparency, accountability, respect for human rights and environment protection than similar bodies such as the IMF or the World Bank. This has proven appealing to a number of countries in the developing world. ¹⁴

Another key area of PRC economic engagement that differs between developing and advanced economies is in the deployment or exploitation of corruption and elite capture. While advanced

economies are certainly not immune to such practices, in its economic engagement with countries in the developing world, the CCP relies heavily on elite capture and cooptation of officials, persons of influence, politicians (active or retired), and the leverage resulting from corruption or dependence on the PRC market to exert its influence. To facilitate a favorable environment for Chinese enterprises and encourage pro-China foreign policy decisions, the Chinese government has lavished foreign leaders and their coterie with personal "donations" and market access for their privately owned companies. 15 Elite capture has been used to great effect to help Chinese companies like Huawei enter new markets, benefiting few with financial kickbacks while potentially exposing key infrastructure and private data to a company that is ultimately accountable to the CCP's National Intelligence Law. ¹⁶ The CCP also exploits existing domestic corruption in the countries where large infrastructure projects are being considered, which can result in enrichment for politicians and businesspeople involved and thus create leverage over them. ¹⁷ Such relationships also give the politicians and businesspeople involved an incentive to protect that relationship, which often will give them an advantage over their competitors, whether they be politicians or other businesses. 18 This type of relationship, which exists in both the developed and developing world, also creates proxies that, without necessarily needing to be prompted by the CCP, will help it achieve its objectives because their interests now align with China's, rather than the public interest. ¹⁹

Political Influence

In addition to utilizing economic influence to achieve political ends, the PRC also cultivates ties with political parties and policymakers at the national and subnational level across the political spectrum to influence political and economic outcomes favorable to China. The PRC wants politicians to have significant incentives to go along with Beijing, regardless of who wins each election. It deploys political influence principally through party-to-party ties and United Front Work.

Over the last several years, China has devoted greater energy to promoting authoritarian solutions to the mounting challenges facing developing democracies, building on decades of support to political parties around the world. The International Liaison Department (ILD) of the CCP has taken the lead in these efforts, organizing workshops and party-to-party trainings to impart its expertise on issues ranging from poverty alleviation to economic recovery strategies amid the global downturn. Whereas once these party-to-party exchanges sought to build the legitimacy of the CCP, they are now focused on advertising the value of the PRC's system of governance more generally. The CCP has increasingly integrated elements of its own authoritarian model into such trainings, including topics such as party management, party loyalty, and communication. ²¹

With a few exceptions, predominately in advanced democracies such as Taiwan,²² Australia,²³ and Canada,²⁴ China has rarely sought to utilize such party ties to shape the outcome of elections. Instead, it tries to empower, and occasionally fund via proxies, candidates and parties that favor "cooperation" and trade with the PRC, and who will not try to push the envelope on Beijing's "core" issues like human rights, Taiwan, Tibet, or Xinjiang. PRC interference in other countries' politics tends to occur behind the scenes and is often shrouded in ambiguity and plausible deniability. The PRC's strategy relies on long-term cultivation – and sometimes co-optation and capture – of officials (e.g., through the promise of lucrative positions on the board of Chinese firms

after retirement, or access to the Chinese market for retired officials) and the patient engineering of the targeted environment that can be as useful between elections as during them. This occurs both in the developed and developing world.

United Front work is increasingly a key element of the CCP's expanded political influence campaigns, particularly in countries with sizable diaspora populations. The breadth and degree of coordination between the central government and United Front organizations abroad permits the CCP to reduce the space for independent and pluralistic voices in Chinese diaspora communities and to insert itself to speak on behalf of those communities. Though it receives guidance from the upper echelons of the CCP, the global United Front apparatus is a constellation of organizations and individuals which serve as "fronts" for political influence. From think tanks to religious organizations to civic groups to chambers of commerce and media outlets, these bodies, many of which are not officially part of the United Front Work Department (UFWD), seek influence with government and academic institutions in support of the CCP's narrative and interests. There is little difference between how United Front entities operate in the developed and the developing world; in both, "front" organizations are opportunistic and exploit the environment in which they are located.

Discourse Power and Influence in the Information Space

The PRC is increasingly complementing its economic leverage with efforts to shape the information space to protect its strategic interests in individual countries and advance its preferred narratives globally. PRC tactics in the information space include efforts to shape the media environment, digital influence operations, and investments in telecommunications infrastructure.²⁶

The CCP has expanded its tactics to shape the media environment. It relies on content-sharing arrangements that allow for official propaganda to be printed in local media as authoritative news on China, all-expenses-paid training tours for journalists, investment in local radio and television stations to cultivate a global media network of pro-China voices, and use of political and economic proxies to disseminate PRC narratives in local media outlets. These tactics are more pronounced in developing democracies and economies, where the PRC takes advantage of media organizations who are all too willing to accept PRC investment or to ensure continued access to advertising revenue. Media conglomerates owned by entrepreneurs whose economic success is highly reliant on access to the PRC market have also become conduits for CCP disinformation and censorship.

The CCP has capitalized on control over the Chinese-language news space in developing countries and the growing reach of PRC state media with nearly exclusive control of news on China routed to prominent newspapers, government agencies, and community networks. This is most pronounced in developing economies, where Chinese-government-linked enterprises have established dominant control over telecommunications infrastructure such as certain broadcast networks, effectively becoming information gatekeepers by providing preferential broadcasting access to state media and friendly news sources while obstructing Western portals and critical voices.²⁷

These efforts are compounded as Chinese government representatives in countries take more proactive, "wolf warrior" postures in their local engagement, taking to social media and, in some

cases, threatening local media in retaliation against negative coverage of China. China's expanding digital influence operations, including on global social media, are a growing factor in enabling the CCP to shape perceptions of China and its policies in individual countries. The CCP has expanded its drive to shape the narrative on sensitive topics for China, utilizing propaganda and disinformation to manipulate information regarding its handling of COVID-19, repression in Hong Kong, claims over Taiwan and the South China Sea, and detention of more than one million Uyghurs and other Muslims in Xinjiang. On platforms like Facebook and Twitter, the PRC has used bots, zombie accounts, sock puppets, and human accounts to amplify pro-CCP rhetoric, attack supposedly "anti-China" politicians and parties, and distort the online information environment. It, or its proxies, have also created content farms which, while ostensibly legitimate news organizations, are in actuality involved in the generation and spread of disinformation.

The PRC has also sought to influence global digital norms. As detailed in a report from IRI and the Alliance for Security Democracy, China uses the governance layer of its "digital stack" to export its "repression and influence abroad by shaping global technology governance to be more hospitable to its authoritarian digital model." Authoritarian leaders from Nigeria to Myanmar have been willing partners in these efforts, seeking inspiration from China's model of digital repression and censorship. PRC promotion of technology provided by its state-owned and affiliated entities, and associated support through training for public security personnel on surveillance, has furthered these efforts. Beyond its efforts at the national level, the PRC has also sought to "reshape internet governance to encourage other countries to heed their example concerning cyberspace and internet sovereignty," through bodies such as the United Nations' International Telecommunication Union (ITU). Ocllectively, these efforts have served to facilitate the dissemination of pro-China narratives and policies on a global scale.

The State of Democratic Resilience

Despite increased PRC influence across the political, economic, and information domains there are nevertheless continued, and growing, signs of democratic resilience. This is due in part to increased understanding of the challenge the PRC poses to democracy globally and increased efforts to bolster democratic unity and resilience in response. Many countries across the developing world are nevertheless ill-equipped to inoculate their countries from the impact of PRC influence. This is in large part due to the state of their democratic institutions. The roots of resilience to the malign aspects of PRC's influence on democracy are remarkably consistent across the range of countries studied by IRI. They are a vibrant free media, robust political opposition, an informed public, a modern and independent legal system, and inclusive political processes. It is not a coincidence that the elements of democracy that check authoritarian behavior by rulers at home are a bulwark against the worst parts of foreign authoritarian influence. Given the state of democracy in many countries in the developing world, the degree of resilience varies widely across contexts.

The first impediment is a lack of awareness within government and the public. Poor capacity at the state level and in civil society are hurdles to better understanding the potential pitfalls of engagement with the PRC, and to implementing appropriate responses to mitigate and counter the nefarious areas of CCP influence. Governments that already have a poor track record of adherence to democratic principles, or those where CCP co-optation is already prevalent, will act to prevent

awareness of and countermeasures about the extent of capture by the PRC because the *status quo* works to their advantage. Though much progress has been made in generating a greater understanding of the unique threat the PRC poses in any given country, thanks in part to a burgeoning community of media, civil society activists, and researchers dedicated to exposing such influence, in many countries in the developing world, there is still a lack of understanding and concern about PRC influence. For example, an IRI nationally representative survey and interviews with experts in Argentina, the Dominican Republic, Panama, and El Salvador on public opinion and perception of CCP influence throughout the region found that citizens in the four surveyed countries are largely unaware of CCP investment and influence.³¹

In backsliding countries, the journalists and academics who could play an important role in identifying and tracking malign authoritarian influence, as well as the CSOs that could pressure a government to adopt remedial measures to address this challenge, are in weak positions and highly vulnerable to retaliatory action (threats, layoffs, censorship) by the state, co-opted entities, or the PRC itself. This can often result in self-censorship and risk avoidance, as the repercussions of being targeted by the state, proxies, or CCP-linked entities can have a life-transforming impact on a critic's or reporter's life and livelihood and that of his/her family. Countries lacking a tradition of civil society and strong independent media as a line of defense against state/external abuse, or those where civil society and media are under increasing pressure from authoritarian governments, are at a disadvantage when it comes to their ability to push back against external authoritarian influence, especially when that influence is facilitated by proxies whose ability to continue to profit materially or politically is contingent on their relationship with the PRC.

Regions with uneven levels of development, or those with poor security environments where the central government is unable to impose law and order, are more exposed to potential CCP influence. Time and again, the CCP has used its growing influence at the local level, on the "peripheries," to increase pressure on and to "surround" a recalcitrant central government. Using financial inducements, it may also seek to demonstrate the benefits of good relations with the PRC to convince voters, or amenable figures at the center, to shift from a China-skeptic policy to one that is more open to engagement. This divide-and-conquer approach to influence is a strategy that the CCP has refined over the years.

Many countries in the developing world do not have the law enforcement, intelligence capacity, or legal framework needed to appropriately counter malignant exogenous influence in a manner that does not undermine what often are already weak democratic environments. High levels of corruption are further impediments. Even in countries where there is awareness and understanding of the nature of the challenge, elite capture and corruption in government – often tied to the PRC–limits opportunities for action from political opposition, media, or civil society to counter PRC interference.

There is nevertheless growing awareness of the impact of PRC influence on democracy and a growing network of civil society activists, media, researchers, and policymakers committed to working within and across borders to counter it. From Ghana to Quito, this network is exposing PRC influence through innovative means and devising locally responsive advocacy and policy solutions that have the potential to generate lasting change to hold domestic and authoritarian actors accountable.

Case Study: Brazil¹

Brazil, with its superlative dimensions – the largest population, territory, and economy in Latin America and an agricultural powerhouse responsible for 10 percent of the world's food production³² – is of high strategic importance to the PRC and its most important economic and political partner in South America. 33 Brazil is the PRC's principal supplier of agricultural commodities, and as such is fundamental to China's food security. ³⁴ A strategic bilateral partner since 1993, Brazil is also a key partner for China in the BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa), a forum for addressing political, security, economic, and cultural issues of common interest, which has come to serve as a venue for these "emerging powers" to advance their own vision of global governance. 35 Over the last 20 years, the PRC has undertaken a strategy of influence in Brazil to advance its interests. China's initial strategy in Brazil was gradual, centered on cultivating relationships with Brazilian political and economic leaders and solidifying China as an important export destination for Brazilian natural resources. With few exceptions, Brazilian leaders have welcomed PRC engagement and have been active and willing participants in PRC influence efforts. There is a prevailing view among Brazilian politicians, business leaders, and military personnel that China is an opportunity to be explored and not a threat, and that the "PRC only wants to do business."³⁶

Expansive economic ties and a narrative of Brazilian dependence on Chinese markets for exports provided an entry point for increased PRC influence in Brazil. By fostering ties with members of Congress, state governors, the commodities lobby, and elements of the press, the PRC has developed a cadre of vocal supporters among Brazil's political and economic elite, which it has aptly leveraged to support pro-China narratives and policies. In the last two years, the PRC has increasingly instrumentalized these allies, and Brazil's economic dependence on the PRC, to exert overt influence on issues related to the two countries' relationship and to put economic, political, and diplomatic pressure on Brazil.

Economic Influence

Trade and investment, largely focused on the agricultural and mining sectors, have been the key drivers of deeper economic ties between China and Brazil and the entry point for PRC influence activities in the country. Between 2003 and 2018, trade between the two countries increased rapidly, from \$6.7 billion³⁷ to \$100 billion.³⁸ In 2009, China became Brazil's leading trading partner.³⁹ Agribusiness, particularly the export of soy, is the foundation of this expanded trading relationship. From 2000 to 2016, Brazilian agribusiness exports increased by 318 percent and exports to China increased by almost 2,000 percent.⁴⁰ Growth in the soybean and beef trades – 40 percent of Brazilian agribusiness exports now go to China⁴¹ – has spurred the proliferation of pro-PRC lobbying groups in business and political circles, led by the China-Brazil Business Council and the Brazilian Congress's Agribusiness Caucus.

⁻

¹ Research for this section comes from: Leonardo Coutinho's country case study on Brazil in IRI's compendium, Dearing Scott, Caitlin and Matt Schrader (eds.). "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence." *International Republican Institute*, September 2022, https://www.iri.org/resources/coercion-capture-and-censorship-case-studies-on-the-ccps-quest-for-global-influence/.

The PRC has also become one of the main sources of foreign investment in Brazil, investing \$110 billion in the country from 2007-2020, and coming to rival the U.S. as a source of foreign direct investment. ⁴² Chinese investments in Brazil, which accounted for nearly half of all PRC investments in South America in 2017, have been predominantly concentrated in oil, mining, commodities, and energy, strategic sectors for China and Brazil alike. ⁴³ In addition, China has also sought to develop infrastructure that facilitates agricultural exports, ⁴⁴ such as grain processing, transportation, and cultivable land acquisition. Marquee PRC investments include multi-billion dollar investments in energy generation and petroleum, as well as in the mining of niobium, an essential component in making steel stronger and lighter, and therefore a key resource for China's large steel industry. ⁴⁵

While increased trade and investment from China provided a lifeline for Brazil during times of economic crisis, China took strategic advantage of its role in facilitating growth in Brazil by promoting the perception that Brazil was dependent on the PRC market, and that its production growth was due exclusively to an increase in Chinese demand. ⁴⁶ Key narratives focused on China's position as Brazil's main trading partner, its importance as the main export destination for Brazilian exports, notably in agribusiness and mining, and its role as a key provider of FDI. In most Brazilian political and economic circles, these increased economic and trade ties were strongly welcomed, with little thought about the dependencies developing in Brazil-China ties or about PRC control of strategic sectors.

The narrative that Brazilian agricultural exports are dependent on the PRC market, and therefore strong relations with China are essential to Brazil's trade balance and economic stability, remains a prevailing view perpetuated by Brazil and China alike. ⁴⁷According to reports by soy and cotton producers, the consensus is that "there is no alternative" for Brazil without the Chinese market. ⁴⁸ In practice, producers have few incentives to diversify their buyers, as the PRC offers a considerable, and guaranteed, market for their products. ⁴⁹ Brazil's powerful farm and mineral lobbies have been ardent and vocal advocates of protecting the political relationship with China in order to maintain strong commercial ties. ⁵⁰

They have been supported in these efforts by the China-Brazil Business Council (CEBC), which promotes multilateral commercial interests and has become an important tool for defending Chinese interests in Brazil.⁵¹ Previously led by former Ambassador Sergio Amaral, who played a founding role in the opening of one of Brazil's Confucius Institutes,⁵² the CEBC is now led by the former Brazilian ambassador to China (2004-2008) Luiz Augusto de Castro Neves.⁵³ Roberto Fendt, the deputy economy minister for foreign trade under President Jair Bolsonaro, also previously served as the executive secretary of the CEBC.⁵⁴ The leadership of the CEBC demonstrates the close connection between Brazilian business interests and politics – a revolving door between government service and PRC advocacy that has become an important entry point for pro-PRC activity and sentiment in the country.

Brazil's reliance on PRC markets for exports of both agricultural and mineral commodities has created a uniquely interdependent relationship between the two countries. China has strategically leveraged its economic influence to advance its priorities in the country, utilizing networks of political and economic elite, as well as efforts to influence the information space, toward this end.

Political Influence and Influence in the Information Space

The PRC has used its economic influence to advance its political interests in Brazil, deploying a range of tactics from cultivating close ties with the Brazilian Congress and the political opposition at the subnational level to implementing a campaign to promote positive narratives of China and the Brazil-China relationship in the Brazilian press.

The Brazilian Congress has been a vocal advocate of close relations between Brazil and China, and has been used by elements of the PRC party-state as a counterweight to the less friendly stance of the former Bolsonaro administration. The Brazilian Congress has been assertive in its executive oversight function and powerful in shaping Brazilian policy at the national level, through both pressure on the presidency and via legislative measures. 55 Under the Bolsonaro administration, it was a key platform for the opposition, which the PRC sought to exploit. Numerous caucuses regularly and vocally advocate for pro-China polices on issues ranging from foreign investment and land ownership to extradition and vaccines. 56 Under the 56th Legislature of Brazil (February 2019 – January 2023),⁵⁷ the National Congress of Brazil's China Parliamentary Group, a group created to advance Brazil-China relations, include over 50 percent of the members of the Senate and 44 percent of the Chamber of Deputies. 58 The group's president, Congressman Fausto Ruy Pinato, maintains close ties to the Chinese embassy and PRC businesspeople and has been highly responsive to Beijing's agenda. 59 The PRC also counts on the unequivocal support of the Agribusiness Caucus, which includes 178 members of the chamber (35 percent) and 24 senators (24 percent). 60 The caucus is a powerful political tool within the Congress, with the capacity to mobilize voices and finances in support of trade and investment policy.⁶¹

The PRC's work to build relationships with members of Congress, 62 including through PRC-funded delegations, has proven to be an effective strategy. 63 There are several examples of Brazilian members of Congress who participated in PRC-sponsored delegations and returned as vocal supporters of its interests in Brazil. Congressman Felício Laterça, for example, participated in a January 2019 delegation and publicly expressed his support for the import of facial recognition systems produced in China as a way to fight crime in Brazil. 64 In another example, Irajá Abreu, a member of the Agribusiness Caucus and the Brazil-China Parliamentary Group, and the son of the former chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee and fellow caucus member Kátia Abreu, participated in a delegation and returned to praise the PRC's leadership and economic model. 65 Prior to his visit to China, Abreu was the author of a bill paving the way for increased foreign land acquisition. 66 The bill proposes to reform the current law restricting foreign ownership of large land parcels and open up 2.1267 million square kilometers of land to foreign ownership – a reform the PRC has been advocating for. 68 The PRC has also sought to use this support to ask legislators not to maintain official contacts with Taiwanese leaders that would be harmful to the One China policy. 69

Alongside its efforts to gain friends in Congress, the PRC cultivated relationships with Bolsonaro's political opposition, dealing directly with state governors and opposition political parties looking to China for help managing the COVID-19 pandemic. The most portentous alliance between China and the insurgent governors was established with Brazil's wealthiest, most populous state, São Paulo, whose former governor, João Doria, is a strong ally of the PRC. Prior to joining politics, he led the lobby group Lide, which represented several Chinese companies and established a

branch in China to promote "better conditions for Chinese investment in Brazil." Doria was also an early adopter of PRC surveillance technology. Both São Paulo and Bahia received PRC donations of surveillance cameras and facial recognition equipment. 72

These political influence efforts have been complimented by efforts to influence the information space in Brazil and discourse on China and the Sino-Brazil partnership, using Brazilian political proxies and PRC officials to advance pro-China narratives and policies. Under former PRC ambassador to Brazil Yang Wanming, the PRC established content sharing and other arrangements with leading Brazilian media outlets, authored regular op-eds in the print media, and expanded its presence on social media.⁷³ In November 2019, the state-owned China Media Group signed an agreement with the Band network, which has Brazil's third highest viewership, for joint production and content sharing.⁷⁴ As part of the agreement, one program featured is "Mundo China," which has peddled propaganda about the genocide in Xinjiang. 75 That same month, the China Media Group signed a content exchange and production agreement with Grupo Globo, a Brazilian media conglomerate which owns Brazil's largest television network, ⁷⁶ Globo TV, ⁷⁷ and the O Globo newspaper. 78 The China Media Group also inked an agreement on content and technology sharing, joint production and training with the Empresa Brasil de Comunicação (Brazil Communication Company), a state-owned company that manages TV Brazil, eight radio stations, and the Agência Brasil news agency. 79 Beyond such agreements, the PRC has also invested in other media through paid advertising. 80

These agreements have granted the PRC access to Brazil's information ecosystem, facilitating its attempts to influence coverage of China and Brazil-China relations. Since 2019, *O Globo*, one of Brazil's most widely read newspapers, has published 12 op-eds by either Ambassador Yang or by the PRC consul in Rio de Janeiro, Li Yang. The diplomats have used their platforms to promote pro-PRC messages and deploy disinformation that went unchecked, as was the case in June 2020 when Li Yang stated that the U.S. created COVID-19. Ambassador Yang and his fellow diplomats leveraged this combination of content sharing agreements and advertising, economic pressure, and cooptation of political and economic elites to shape Brazil's information environment in markedly pro-PRC directions, taking an increasingly confrontational tone in response to Bolsonaro's erratic behavior toward China. In the environment of political polarization in Brazil, Yang found natural allies among opposition politicians, the parts of the population opposed to the president, and pro-China actors.

In at least one case, the PRC leveraged its relationship with prominent politicians, business elites, and the press to achieve real political influence, resulting in the sacking of a foreign minister and a momentary shift in China policy away from the presidency. In 2021, China placed a hold on the export of materials needed for production of both the CoronaVac and the Oxford/AstraZeneca vaccines (part of a previous agreement on SinoVac vaccine production in Brazil negotiated by Doria), allegedly over PRC complaints about rhetoric from the Bolsonaro administration⁸⁴ and former Foreign Minister Ernesto Araújo's stance on China.⁸⁵ According to CNN, high-ranking members of the Bolsonaro government acknowledged that the "the country's troubled relationship with China" was the reason for the freeze on importing vaccine components, which were scheduled to begin arriving in December 2020.⁸⁶ As revealed in the press and confirmed by investigations for IRI's Brazil country case study,⁸⁷ Ambassador Yang conditioned the release of both vaccine supplies and vaccine doses on a clear signal from the government in support of relations with

China, with Beijing specifically pressing for Araújo's resignation as such a signal.⁸⁸ Allegedly, toward this end, a group of ministers and advisors suggested to the president that he should encourage Araujo's resignation.⁸⁹ The Brazilian press, as well as former diplomats currently working in the knowledge economy, were supportive of a conciliatory approach.⁹⁰

Demanding his resignation, the Senate blamed Araújo for the situation with China and also for the failure to get vaccines from the U.S.. ⁹¹ Following a March 2021 session in the Senate Foreign Relations committee on the government's pandemic response, committee chair and pro-PRC Senator Kátia Abreu published an article in which she criticized what she said was Brazil's subservient relationship to the U.S.s and stated that going forward the Brazilian Congress would orient itself toward China, the country that has best helped Brazil confront COVID-19. ⁹² In response, Araújo accused Abreu of attempting to pressure him to support China. According to Araújo, Abreu had asked him to make "a gesture about 5G," which was understood as a *quid pro quo* for accepting Huawei's technology in Brazil in exchange for preserving his political future. ⁹³ Araújo resigned on March 29, 2021. ⁹⁴

Brazil's Response and Democratic Resilience

Brazilian politics have a reputation for being corrupt 95 and are, moreover, subject to political and economic pressures stemming from pressure to maintain strong Sino-Brazilian economic relations. As such, the Brazilian political sphere's efforts to check malign PRC influence are limited, at least for the time being. The government of Jair Bolsonaro (2019-2022) tried to reduce Chinese influence in Brazil, though he ultimately failed under pressure from the agribusiness lobby, political opposition, and the Brazilian Congress. Parliament, the rural caucus, and the press united in criticizing what they called "Sinophobia," "paranoia," and "subservience to the interests of the United States," and at least some of those allegations rang partially true. The emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic just at the beginning of Bolsonaro's second year in office neutralized Brazil's ability to put in place any plan that would reduce PRC influence over the country's political, economic, and intellectual elites. The CCP used the strategy of "vaccine weaponization" to achieve political ends in the country, to great success.

The new government of President Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva is likely to only further strengthen relations with Beijing, as Lula was in power in 2004 when the Brazil-China relationship began to deepen. ⁹⁶ Although Lula and his team officially speak of non-alignment and a multiplicity of partners, there is a half-truth in the statement. Brazil will work to maintain the tradition of good relations with as many countries as possible but is unlikely to slow the advance of China. On the contrary, the Lula government clearly prefers a closer relationship with China. In 2021, former president Dilma Rousseff – a Lula ally and alleged Lula candidate to be president of the New Development Bank – said, "China is admirable and represents a light against Western decadence." President Lula is also planning to visit Beijing on March 28, 2023, highlighting the importance of the partnership, though the visit comes after a February 2023 visit to the U.S. to meet with President Biden. ⁹⁸

However, the country's civil society and media sectors are large and well-developed and could represent a possible source of public pressure on the government's China policy. Brazil has a vibrant free media, robust academic discourse, and is home to a large array of civil society

organizations (CSOs) that are involved in public debates.⁹⁹ In theory, this openness and inclusivity could provide a framework for public oversight of any influence efforts, allowing citizens to hold political leaders accountable and fostering critical debates over what Sino-Brazilian relations should look like.

There are, nevertheless, at least a few factors that could negatively impinge on this potential: first, Brazilian political discourse is currently very polarized and this may drown out meaningful conversations about China amidst acrimony and misinformation, or reduce the issue to simple binaries (e.g. pro- and anti-Bolsonaro or pro- and anti-Lula¹⁰⁰ positions) that do not reflect China's complex role in Brazil's ongoing development. ¹⁰¹ Secondly, Brazil's media offers robust reporting on national issues, but it is also subject to pressures that can compromise its integrity, such as the need to bring in advertising revenue, the rise of social media as a parallel news source, the concentration of media ownership in large conglomerates, and bias from private interests or fake news. ¹⁰² Large Brazilian media organizations have received both ad revenue and engaged in partnerships with PRC state sources, in addition to providing a platform for the PRC Embassy in Brazil to promote false or misleading narratives. This does not necessarily mean that the PRC has a significant say over the content produced by Brazilian news organizations, but these pressures may have given it an opening to do so. In the future, this potential ability to shape news coverage could be used as leverage for the PRC to engage in sharp power censorship or further promote advertorials in Brazil, should there be no pushback from the media or policy communities.

Recommendations

As detailed in this testimony, PRC interference and influence efforts present a serious challenge to good governance in the developing world. Ongoing investment in democracy, rights, and governance programming to strengthen democratic institutions, including legislatures, political parties, free media, and civil society is foundational to countering this threat. These efforts must nevertheless be coupled with a full suite of initiatives to holistically respond to this growing challenge.

Invest in Democracy, Rights, and Governance Globally

- While the Countering PRC Influence Fund (CPIF) administered by the State Department is a welcome step in countering Chinese influence globally, Congress should also greatly increase the budget of the National Endowment for Democracy (NED) with a specific view to meeting the challenge of China across the Global South. The NED and its core institutions are often better positioned to act in a more agile, responsive fashion to needs on the ground in developing countries. They should be directly empowered to expand their work, whether through amplifying existing initiatives to build democratic resilience or to explore new lines of programming to address the evolving threat of PRC influence, such as economic coercion.
- In addition to increasing funding for the NED, Congress should specifically allocate significant new funds to supporting independent journalism in countries outside the United States. Good journalism is one of the most effective prophylactics to PRC influence in countries in the Global South, and every dollar spent toward enabling free, independent,

and well-trained journalists in countries vulnerable to PRC influence" is a worthwhile investment of scare U.S. resources.

- Congress should push harder for allies to establish entities mirroring the NED, while also
 pushing the administration to push allies harder. Supporting democracies globally in an
 institutional, well-resourced fashion can't just be the job of the U.S. alone. The U.S. needs
 partners like the EU, Japan, and the Five Eyes countries to increase their investment in
 democratic development and resilience.
- Congress should greatly increase the amount of time and money it directs to parliamentary diplomacy. Often members of other democracies' legislatures are the most effective internal advocates for measures that will increase resilience to PRC influence, and much more receptive to engagement with partners like Taiwan. IRI has found that investing in engagement with other parliaments on the subject of China both by the U.S. Congress and between other parliamentary bodies around the world -- is one of the most effective grassroots ways to create consensus on countering the adverse aspects of PRC influence.
- Many key democratic partners of the U.S., such as Canada, do not require foreign actors seeking to influence their political systems to register. Congress should direct the Justice Department, in conjunction with the State Department, to increase international cooperation on laws related to foreign political interference, such as the Foreign Agents Registration Act, and make it the policy of the U.S. government to encourage partner countries to take appropriate action to protect the integrity of their democracies from foreign authoritarian actors, while at the same time avoiding the misuse of such laws to crack down on civil society.
- Congress should allocate funding to greatly expand the number of educational and technical exchanges between the U.S. and the Global South, in conjunction with G7 partners. IRI consistently hears from its local partners that the huge number of people China sponsors for fellowships and exchange programs is one of its biggest soft power wins in the Global South. This is an area where the U.S. and partners would have an advantage, if we chose to wield it. Investing in this area would be the definition of a cost-effective winwin.
- Congress should greatly expand the pool of funding available for the study of China and the Chinese language, and direct that Taiwan be a key partner in the application of these funds. At present, the PRC government maintains too strong a hold on both language studies and the study of China globally. Congress should seek to break that hold, so that other countries can independently develop the capacity to understand and deal with the PRC party-state. Such foundational understanding is essential to address PRC influence globally. To date, none of the major legislation passed in the last Congress to strengthen U.S. ability to compete with China contained provisions allocating significant new funding for either Chinese language studies or the study of China's political system.

- Congress should direct the U.S. Trade Representative in conjunction with the departments of Treasury and Commerce to devise and implement strategies to reduce other countries' economic dependence on China, and encourage such efforts already underway, such as those currently being conducted by Japan and Germany. Measures for this could include diverting or reducing trade in strategically important sectors. Reducing the concentration of trade with China in economically important sectors is a crucial step in avoiding the emergence of pro-PRC lobbying groups such as seen in Brazil, since these groups can hamper effective action related to China by countries in areas that go far beyond trade, including human rights, security, and military affairs.
- Congress should direct the administration to form an interagency task force led by the State Department to devise a proposal to be presented to Congress. This would center on an international organization led by the U.S. and its democratic allies that would build a collective economic defense against PRC economic coercion. NATO is currently proving its worth as a bulwark against Russian aggression, but there is no institution to provide collective economic security to countries being coerced by the PRC for simply standing up for democratic values. Bills such as the Countering China Economic Coercion Act are a good start, but the U.S. and our partners need to do more. The U.S. and its allies should immediately begin undertaking serious efforts to construct a credible deterrent to PRC economic aggression.
- Through efforts to promote trade and investment, and in coordination with companies and countries part of the global democratic alliance, the U.S. should support the development of a reliable pipeline for locally-responsive infrastructure projects as an alternative to BRI. Ensuring that projects are necessary and responsive and by working with local legislators and civil society, this development to-do list can help build a cross-party consensus on the need to divest from PRC investment.
- The U.S. and other advanced democracies should provide technical support to countries negotiating BRI deals. Some countries have signed bad deals with China because they lacked technical expertise to negotiate good ones. The U.S. and our allies can fill this gap, and we should find ways to do so if only because infrastructure shortfalls around the world provide leaders with compelling rationales to continue to turn to the PRC for lending. If they do so, their publics and political opposition should know that technical support is available to make sure the deals are good ones, and that they can demand to know why leaders failed to take advantage of such a facility.
- Just as the deindustrialization of Brazil was a weakness exploited by the PRC, the reindustrialization of Brazil and the industrialization of other Latin American nations may be an effective way to reduce China's economic and political influence in the hemisphere. The U.S. Congress can lead a strategy to stimulate nearshoring and the transfer of value chains currently in China to strategic countries in Latin America. Transferring the value chain to Latin America would have a systemic impact that transcends the reduction of China's influence.

- o First, the U.S. would recover its lost influence in Latin America by attacking China's main field of activity and providing important investment in the region;
- o Second, the CCP would lose important monetary sources; and
- Third, changing the economic matrix in Latin America could result in beneficial impacts for improving the local quality of life, which would significantly reduce the economic pressures that help generate illegal immigration to the U.S.

Public Diplomacy

• The U.S. must continue to invest in its diplomatic corps and other public diplomacy efforts, including streamlining the process for approving ambassadors, in order to counter China's growing investment in the space and its growing presence globally. 103

¹ Shullman, David (ed.). "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response." *International Republican Institute*, February 2021, https://www.iri.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/bridge-ii_fullreport-r7-021221.pdf; Dearing Scott, Caitlin and Matt Schrader (eds.), "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence." *International Republican Institute*, September 2022, https://www.iri.org/resources/coercion-capture-and-censorship-case-studies-on-the-ccps-quest-for-global-influence/.

² IRI has published over 40 case studies from the developing world documenting PRC influence tactics and their impact on democracy. See Shullman, David (ed.). "Chinese Malign Influence and the Corrosion of Democracy." *International Republican Institute*, June 2019, https://www.iri.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/chinese_malign_influence_report.pdf; Shullman (ed.). "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response." Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds.). "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence.".

³ "Xi Jinping: Time for China to take centre stage." *BBC*, 18 October 2017, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-41647872. ⁴ "Countries of the Belt and Road Initiative." *Green Finance and Development Center*, https://greenfdc.org/countries-of-the-belt-and-road-initiative-bri/?cookie-state-change=1678461024145. Accessed 10 March 2023.

⁵ The PRC has also sought to impact certain countries and constituencies in advanced democracies to create entry points for influence (ie. In Italy, where PRC targeted capture efforts as an entry point for influence within the EU). See Italy case study in Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds.), "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence.".

⁶ See Solomon Islands case study in Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds.), "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence." *International Republican Institute*, September 2022, https://www.iri.org/resources/coercion-capture-and-censorship-case-studies-on-the-ccps-quest-for-global-influence/.

⁷ See Panama case study in Shullman (ed.). "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response."

⁸ Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds.), "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence.".

⁹ Shullman (ed.). "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response."

¹⁰ Wang, Christoph Nedopil. "China Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) Investment Report 2022." Green Finance and Development Center,
3 February 2023, https://greenfdc.org/china-belt-and-road-initiative-bri-investment-report-2022/#:~:text=China's%20finance%20and%20investments%20in,based%20on%20over%20200%20deals.

¹¹ Shullman. "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response;" Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds.), "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence."

¹² Schrader, Matt and J. Michael Cole. "China Hasn't Given Up on the Belt and Road." *Foreign Affairs*, 7 February 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/china-hasnt-given-belt-and-road.

Rolland, Nadege. "Mapping the footprint of Belt and Road influence operations." *Sinopsis*. 12 August 2019. https://sinopsis.cz/en/rolland-bri-influence-operations/.

¹⁴ Dollar, David. "Understanding China's Belt and Road Initiative in Africa." *Brookings Institution*., September 2019. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/FP 20190930 china bri dollar.pdf.

¹⁵ See, for example, Panama case study in Shullman (ed.). "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response."

¹⁶ See, for example, Nepal case study in in Shullman (ed.). "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response."

- ¹⁷ Shullman, David O. "Protect the Party: China's growing influence in the developing world." *Brookings Institution*. 22 January
- 2019. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/protect-the-party-chinas-growing-influence-in-the-developing-world/.

 Cardenal, Juan Pablo. "China's Elitist Collaborators." *Project Syndicate*. 17 April 2018. https://www.project-the-party-chinas-growing-influence-in-the-developing-world/.
- syndicate.org/commentary/china-latin-america-engagement-soft-power-by-juan-pablo-cardenal-2018-04.

 19 Higgins, Andrew. "Tycoon prods Taiwan closer to China." Washington Post, 21 January 2012. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/tycoon-prods-taiwan-closer-to-china/2012/01/20/gIQAhswmFQ_story.html.
- ²⁰ Hackenesch, Christine and Julia Bader. "The Struggle for Minds and Influence: The Chinese Communist Party's Global Outreach." International Studies Quarterly, Volume 3, Issue 3, September 2020, pp. 723-733.
- ²¹ See, for example, South Africa case study in Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds.), "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence.".
- ²² "Canada announces a probe to examine possible Chinese election interference." NPR, 7 March 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/03/07/1161566242/canada-announces-a-probe-to-examine-possible-chinese-election-interference.
- ²³ "Australia thwarts Chinese plot to fund election candidates media." Reuters, 11 February 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/australia-thwarts-chinese-plot-fund-election-candidates-media-2022-02-11/.
- ²⁴ Chung, Lawrence. "Taiwan charges pro-Beijing politicians with accepting funds from Chinese mainland." South China Morning Post, 30 October 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3035425/taiwan-charges-pro-beijing-politiciansaccepting-funds-chinese.

 25 Fedasiuk, Ryan. "How China's united front system works overseas." ASPI Strategist. 13 April 2022.
- https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/how-chinas-united-front-system-works-overseas/.
- ²⁶ For a comprehensive overview of PRC media engagement globally, see Cook, Sarah. "Beijing's Global Media Influence 2022." Freedom House, September 2022, https://freedomhouse.org/country/argentina/beijings-global-media-influence/2022.
- ²⁷ Shullman (ed.). "A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response."; Barros, Bryce, Nathan Kohlenberg, and Etienne Soula. "China and the Digital Information Stack in the Global South." Alliance for Securing Democracy, June 2022, https://securingdemocracy.gmfus.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/China-Digital-Stack.pdf.
- ²⁸ Barros, Kohlenberg, and Soula. "China and the Digital Information Stack in the Global South."
- ²⁹ For example, Huawei has deployed surveillance hardware across Uganda, and aided Ugandan security forces in using it to track political opponents. See Barros, Kohlenberg, and Soula. "China and the Digital Information Stack in the Global South."
- ³⁰ Barros, Kohlenberg, and Soula. "China and the Digital Information Stack in the Global South."
- ³¹ Publication forthcoming.
- ³² Araújo, Gabriel. "Brazil feeds some 10% of world's population, research finds." Reuters, 4 March 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/brazil-grains/brazil-feeds-some-10-of-worlds-population-research-finds-idUSL2N2L23F6.
- ³³ Trinkunas, Harold. "Testing the limits of China and Brazil's partnership." The Brookings Institution, 20 July 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/testing-the-limits-of-china-and-brazils-partnership/.
- 34 "China Food Imports by country in US\$ Thousand 2019." World Integrated Trade Solution, https://wits.worldbank.org/Country/Profile/en/Country/CHN/Year/LTST/TradeFlow/Import/Partner/by-country/Product/Food.
- 35 Trinkunas, "Testing the limits of China and Brazil's partnership,"
- ³⁶ Leonardo Coutinho interviews with Brazilian sovbean productors from Mato Grosso state and cotton farmers from Bahia state. military sources, and members of Brazil's cabinet for Brazil case study in Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds), "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence."
- ³⁷ Liana, Sarah Miller and Andrew Downie. "In Brazil, Hu Jintao aims for bigger piece of Latin America trade." The Christian Science Monitor, 15 April 2010, https://www.csmonitor.com/Business/2010/0415/In-Brazil-Hu-Jintao-aims-for-bigger-piece-of-Latin-America-trade/(page)/2.
- 38 Se Young Lee and Ryan Woo. "China Says Willing to Increase Agricultural, Industrial Goods Imports from Brazil." Reuters, 25 October 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-brazil-trade-idUSKBN1X41AG.
- ³⁹ Field, Alan. "China Overtakes US as Brazil's Top Trade Partner," Journal of Commerce Online, 24 March 2014, https://www.joc.com/international-trade-news/trade-data/south-america-trade-data/china-overtakes-us-brazil%E2%80%99s-top-data/south-america-trade-data/china-overtakes-us-brazil%E2%80%99s-top-data/south-america-trade-data/china-overtakes-us-brazil%E2%80%99s-top-data/south-america-trade-data/china-overtakes-us-brazil%E2%80%99s-top-data/south-america-trade-data/south-america-trade-data/china-overtakes-us-brazil%E2%80%99s-top-data/south-america-trade-data/south-america-t trade-
- partner 20140324.html#:~:text=In%202009%2C%20China%20surpassed%20the,billion%20and%20%245.2%20billion%2C%2 Orespectively.
- ⁴⁰ Adami, Andreia. "Agribusiness Exports to China: Prices Vs. Exchange Rate [Exportações do Agronegócio à China: Preços X Câmbio]." Universidade de São Paulo, 25 November 2016, Accessed at: https://www.cepea.esalg.usp.br/br/opiniao-<u>cepea/exportacoes-do-agronegocio-a-china-precos-x-cambio.aspx.</u>
 A China depende do Brasil? Para especialistas,
- não é bem assim]." Estado, 1 December 2020, https://economia.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,em-meio-a-disputa-por-5g-
- exportacoes-do-brasil-dependem-de-pais-asiatico,70003534822

 42 Cariello, Tulio. "Chinese Investments in Brazil Global History, Trends and Challenges (2007-2020) [Investimentos Chineses no Brasil - Histórico, Tendências e Desaños Globais (2002-2020]." Brazil-China Business Council, 5 August 2021, https://www.cebc.org.br/2021/08/05/investimentos-chineses-no-brasil-historico-tendencias-e-desafios-globais-2007-2020/.

- ⁴³ Cariello. "Chinese Investments in Brazil Global History, Trends and Challenges (2007-2020) [Investimentos Chineses no Brasil Histórico, Tendências e Desafios Globais (2002-2020]."
- ⁴⁴ Spring, Jake. "Bolsonaro's anti-China rants have Beijing nervous about Brazil." *Reuters*, 25 October 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-election-china-insight-idUSKCN1MZ0DR; Lapper, Richard. "Bolsonaro Took Aim at China. Then Reality Struck." *Americas Quarterly*, 23 April 2019, https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/bolsonaro-took-aim-at-china-then-reality-struck/.
- 45 Spring. "Bolsonaro's anti-China rants have Beijing nervous about Brazil."; Lapper. "Bolsonaro Took Aim at China. Then Reality Struck."
- ⁴⁶ See, for example: Marshall, Euan. "Brazil more dependent on China than ever." *The Brazil Report*, 14 November 2018, https://brazilian.report/business/2018/11/14/brazil-trade-china-commodities.
- ⁴⁷ Casado, José. "Dependence on China grows and Bolsonaro loses support in the countryside [Cresce a dependência da China e Bolsonaro perde apoio no campo]." Veja, 22 May 2021, https://veja.abril.com.br/coluna/jose-casado/cresce-a-dependencia-dachina-e-bolsonaro-perde-apoio-no-campo/; Marshall. "Brazil more dependent on China than ever." The Brazil Report, 14 https://brazilian.report/business/2018/11/14/brazil-trade-china-commodities; Chinese Embassy in Brazil. November 2018. brasileira China alimenta chineses]." "Brazilian soy feeds [Soja 0 Globo. 11 November https://oglobo.globo.com/economia/parceria-brasil-china/soja-brasileira-alimenta-chineses-24074283; Cagliari, "Pandemic reinforces trade rapprochement bewten Brazil and Asia [Pandemia reforça aproximação comercial entre Brasil e Ásia]." Folha de São Paulo, 12 February 2021, https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mercado/2021/02/pandemia-reforca-aproximacao-<u>comercial-entre-brasil-e-asia.shtml.</u>

 48 Leonardo Coutinho interviews with Brazilian soybean productors from Mato Grosso state and cotton farmers from Bahia state
- ⁴⁸ Leonardo Coutinho interviews with Brazilian soybean productors from Mato Grosso state and cotton farmers from Bahia state for Brazil case study in Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds). "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence."
- ⁴⁹ Ibid.
- ⁵⁰ Trinkunas. "Testing the limits of China and Brazil's partnership."
- ⁵¹ "China-Brazil Business Council." *LinkedIn*, https://www.linkedin.com/company/china-brazil-business-council?trk=ppro_cprof. Accessed 27 January 2022.
- ⁵² "Ambassador to Brazil Li Jinzhang Meets with Brazilian Chairman Sergio Amaral of Brazil-China Entrepreneurs Committee." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, April 2014, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/zwjg_665342/zwbd_665378/t1149423.shtml;
- Luna, Filipi. "China Business [Negócio da China]." Revista FAAP, http://revista.faap.br/negocio-da-china-instituto-confucio-faap/. Accessed 27 January 2022.
- ⁵³ "Ambassador Li Jinzhang meets with former Brazilian Ambassador to China, Mr. Luiz Augusto de Castro Neves [Embaixador Li Jinzhang se encontra com o ex-embaixador do Brasil na China, Sr. Luiz Augusto de Castro Neves]." *Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Brazil*, 25 September 2015, http://br.chineseembassy.org/por/sghds/t1306728.htm.
- ⁵⁴ "Roberto Fendt named as Brazil's deputy economy minister for foreign trade." *Reuters*, 27 May 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-economy-appointment-idUSKBN23323X
- ⁵⁵ Rey, Beatriz. "Brazil's Congress is Becoming More Powerful, But That's Not Necessarily Bad for Democracy." *Wilson Center*, 19 March 2020, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/brazils-congress-becoming-more-powerful-thats-not-necessarily-bad-democracy
- ⁵⁶ "Meeting at the Chamber celebrates partnership between Brazil and China [Encontro na Câmara comemora parceria entre Brasil e China]." *Agência Câmara de Notícias*, 14 December 2021, https://www.camara.leg.br/noticias/837178-ENCONTRO-NA-CAMARA-COMEMORA-PARCERIA-ENTRE-BRASIL-E-CHINA;
- "Brazil-China Parliamentary Front says that MA government puts Porto São Luís at risk [Frente Parlamentar Brasil-China diz que governo do MA põe em risco o Porto São Luís]." *Agência Câmara de Notícias*, 20 April 2020, https://www.camara.leg.br/noticias/655484-frente-parlamentar-brasil-china-diz-que-governo-do-ma-poe-em-risco-o-porto-sao-luis/;
- "CCJ approves extradition agreement signed by Brazil and China [CCJ aprova acordo de extradição firmado por Brasil e China]." *Agência Câmara de Notícias*, 11 November 2010, https://www.camara.leg.br/noticias/143805-ccj-aprova-acordo-de-extradicao-firmado-por-brasil-e-china/.
- ⁵⁷ The Brazilian National Congress is still in the process of developing parliamentary groups and fronts for the 57th Legislature, which began in February 2023, following the October 2022 elections.
- ⁵⁸ "Brazil-China Parliamentary Group [Grupo Parlamentar Brasil China]." Senado Federal, https://www25.senado.leg.br/web/atividade/conselhos/-/conselho/gpchina. Accessed 27 January 2022;
- "Brazil-China Parliamentary Front [Frente Parlementar Brasil-China]." *Câmera dos Deputados*, https://www.camara.leg.br/internet/deputado/frenteDetalhe.asp?id=53906. Accessed 27 January 2022;

- ⁵⁹ "Law that brought advances in Brazil-China relationship completes one year [Lei que trouxe avancos na ralação Brasil-China complete um ano." *Fausto Pinato*, 27 June 2019, https://faustopinato.com.br/lei-que-trouxe-avancos-na-relacao-brasil-china-completa-um-ano/;
- "Understand the functioning and objectives of the Brazil-China Parliamentary Front [Entenda como funciona e quais os objectivos da Frente Parlamentar Brasil-China]." *Fausto Pinato*, 29 April 2019, https://faustopinato.com.br/entenda-como-funciona-e-quais-os-objetivos-da-frente-parlamentar-brasil-china/.
- ⁶⁰ "Agricultural Parliamentary Front FPA [Frente Parlamentar da Agropecuária FPA]." *Câmera dos Deputados*, https://www.camara.leg.br/internet/deputado/frenteDetalhe.asp?id=53910. Accessed 29 January 2022.
- ⁶¹ Stargardter, Gabriel and Anthony Boadle. "Brazil farm lobby wins as Bolsonaro grabs control over indigenous lands." *Reuters*, 2 January 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-politics-agriculture/brazil-farm-lobby-wins-as-bolsonaro-grabs-control-over-indigenous-lands-idUSKCN1OW0OS;
- "Brazil's Bolsonaro picks rural caucus leader to be agriculture minister." *Reuters*, 7 November 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/brazil-politics-agriculture/brazils-bolsonaro-picks-rural-caucus-leader-to-be-agriculture-minister-idUSS0N1UZ023;
- Pompeu, Lauriberto. "For commercial relationship, rural Caucus defends China and repudiates Eduardo [Por Relação Comercial, Bancada Ruralista defende China e reupida Eduardo]." *Congresso em Foco*, 19 March 2020, https://congressoemfoco.uol.com.br/area/congresso-nacional/por-relacao-comercial-bancada-ruralista-defende-china-e-repudia-eduardo/
- ⁶² Truffi, Renan and Raphael Di Cunto. "Away from the government, China has stepped up lobbying in Congress [Distante do governo, China reforçou lobby no Congresso]." *Valor*, 21 October 2019, https://valor.globo.com/politica/noticia/2019/10/21/distante-do-governo-china-reforcou-lobby-no-congresso.ghtml.
- 63 Prior to the pandemic, Ambassador Yang organized several congressional delegations to the PRC to cultivate ties with leading Brazilian lawmakers. Through open-source research, the author documented 14 visits by senators and members of Congress to China between 2019 and 2020. These included a May 2019 official delegation by the Minister of Agriculture, accompanied by 11 parliamentarians, among others, on agribusiness, and a September 2019 trip organized by the CCP for six parliamentarians, including President Bolsonaro's other son, Senator Flávio Bolsonaro, to explore Chinese industry interested in investing in the Brazilian market. Minister in Asia [Ministra na Ásia]." Brazilian Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock, and Supply, May 2019, https://www.gov.br/agricultura/pt-br/ministra-na-asia; Adghirni, Samy. "All-Expenses-Paid Trip to China Dazzles Brazilian Lawmakers." Bloomberg, 7 October 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-10-07/all-expenses-paid-trip-to-chinadazzles-brazilian-lawmakers; "Scandal over a luxury trip paid for by the Chinese regime to Brazilian senators: 'Now we support Huawei' [Escándalo por un viaje de lujo pagado por el régimen chino a senadores brasileños: 'Ahora apoyamos a Huawei']."

 Infobae, 8 October 2019, https://www.infobae.com/america/america-latina/2019/10/09/escandalo-por-un-viaje-de-lujo-pagado-por-el-regimen-chino-a-senadores-brasilenos-ahora-apoyamos-a-huawei/.
- 64 "Chinese facial recognition system may arrive in Brazil in 2019 [Sistema de reconhecimento facial chinês pode chegar ao Brasil ainda em 2019]." Olhar Digital, 16 January 2019, <a href="https://olhardigital.com.br/en/2019/01/16/noticias/sistema-de-reconhecimento-facial-chines-pode-chegar-ao-brasil-ainda-em-2019/?gfetch=2019%2F01%2F16%2Fnews%2FChinese-facial-recognition-system-may-arrive-in-Brazil-in-2019%2F."
- 65 "Senator Irajá Abreu is impressed with the competence of the Chinese government in the economic agenda [Senador Irajá Abreu está impressionado com a competência do governo chinês na pauta econômica]." *CRI*, 24 September. 2019, http://portuguese.cri.cn/videos/noticias/3325/20190924/357416.html.
- 66 "Law number 2963 of 2019 [Projeto de Lei n° 2963, de 2019]." Senado Federal, https://www25.senado.leg.br/web/atividade/materias/-/materia/136853.
- 67 "Senate approves Bill that makes the sale of Brazilian land to foreigners more flexible [Senado aprova Projeto de Lei que flexibiliza a venda de terras brasileiras para estrangeiros]." *Instituto Socioambiental*, 18 December 2020, https://www.socioambiental.org/pt-br/blog/blog-do-monitoramento/senado-aprova-projeto-de-lei-que-flexibiliza-a-venda-de-terras-brasileiras-para-estrangeiros.
- ⁶⁸ Durta, Luiz Filipe Cout. "Chinese appetite for land in Brazil [O apetite chinês por terras no Brasil]." *Exame.com*, 17 October 2019, https://exame.com/blog/negocios-da-china/o-apetite-chines-por-terras-no-brasil.

 ⁶⁹ Thid
- ⁷⁰ Lang, Marina. "Brazil's state governors open their own channels with China." *Diálago Chino*, 13 August 2020, https://dialogochino.net/en/trade-investment/36888-brazils-state-governors-open-their-own-channels-with-china/
- 71 "About Us." LIDE China, https://lidechina.org/en/home-2/. Accessed 29 January 2022.
- 72 "Chinese donations to SP total BRL 8.5 million [Doações de chineses a SP somam R\$ 8,5 milhões]." *Epoca Negocios*, 29 July 2017, https://epocanegocios.globo.com/Brasil/noticia/2017/07/epoca-negocios-doacoes-de-chineses-a-sp-somam-r-85-milhoes.html?status=500.
- ⁷³ See @WanmingYang. *Twitter*, https://twitter.com/wanmingyang?lang=en.
- ⁷⁴ de Sá, Nelson. "Band closes deal with Chinese state TV [Band fecha acordo com TV estatal chinesa]." *Folha de São Paulo*, 6 November 2019, https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mercado/2019/11/band-fecha-acordo-com-tv-estatal-chinesa.shtml.

⁷⁶ With five stations and 131 network affiliates, Globo TV reaches more than 183 million Brazilians. Sharma, Miti. "How to Stream Globo TV outside Brazil anywhere with Globo Play?" *Gadgets Why?*, 24 December 2021, https://www.gadgetswhy.com/stream-globo-tv-outside-brazil/.

⁷⁷ "About Globo." *Globo*, 2021, https://globoir.globo.com/show.aspx?idMateria=bOz0NXkg3cBj1kFF1zqnUA==

- de Sá, Nelson. "Globo signs with Chinese giant for co-production and 5G technology [Globo assina com gigante chinesa para coprodução e tecnologia 5G]." Folha de São Paulo, 14 November 2019,
- ⁷⁹ "Brazil's and China's communication firms expand cooperation." *Agência Brasil*, 14 November 2019, https://agenciabrasil.ebc.com.br/en/geral/noticia/2019-11/brazils-and-chinas-communication-firms-expand-cooperation.
- ⁸⁰ According to a report from the Foreign Agent's Registration Act of the U.S. Department of Justice, between November 2016 and October 2020, Folha de S.Paulo, O Globo's contender for Brazil's top newspaper, received \$405,000 in advertising funds from China Daily, while O Globo received \$109,000 between 2017 and 2018, and Correo Braziliense received \$15,450 in November 2019. Costa, Cristyan. "Brazilian newspapers received sponsorship from the Chinese dictatorship [Jornais brasileiros receberam patrocínio da ditadura chinesa]." *Revista Oeste*, 21 November 2020, https://revistaoeste.com/brasil/jornais-brasileiros-receberam-patrocinio-da-ditadura-chinesa/.
- 81 Wanming, Yang. "The Chinese and world miracle [O milagre chinês e mundial]." O Globo, 4 October 2019, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/artigo-milagre-chines-mundial-23994654; Wanming, Yang. "Solidarity and cooperation: most powerful weapon to defeat the pandemic [Solidariedade e cooperação: arma mais poderosa para derrotar a pandemia]." O Globo, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/solidariedade-cooperacao-arma-mais-poderosa-para-derrotar-pandemia-24438578; Wanming, Yang. "Defend multilateralism and the UN-centered international system [Defender o multilateralismo e o sistema internacional centrado na ONU]." O Globo, 24 September 2020, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/defendermultilateralismo-o-sistema-internacional-centrado-na-onu-1-24657151; Wanming, Yang. "Shenzhen Special Economic Zone, 40 years of success [Zona Econômica Especial de Shenzhen, 40 anos de sucesso]." O Globo, 17 October 2020, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/zona-economica-especial-de-shenzhen-40-anos-de-sucesso-24696812; Yang, Li. "China and America Closer [China e América Latina mais próximas]." O Globo, 1 November https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/china-america-latina-mais-proximas-24722601; Wanning, Yang. "What kind of multilateralism does the world need [De que tipo de multilateralismo o mundo precisa?]" O Globo, 4 Feb. 2021, https://blogs.oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/post/de-que-tipo-de-multilateralismo-o-mundo-precisa.html; Yang, Li. "The global significance of poverty eradication in China [O significado global da erradicação da pobreza na China]." O Globo, 3 March 2021, https://blogs.oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/post/o-significado-global-da-erradicacao-da-pobreza-na-china.html; Yang, Li. "How long will the Fort Detrick crime last [Quanto tempo ainda vai durar o crime de Fort Detrick?]" O Globo, 3 June 2020, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/quanto-tempo-aindavaidurar-crimede-fort-detrick-24458965; Yang, Li. "No moral condition to criticize China [Sem condição moral de criticar a China]." O Globo, 10 July 2020, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/sem-condiçãomoral-de-criticar-china-24523950; Yang, Li. "Cherish China-Brazil relations, Deputy Eduardo [Valorize as relações China-Brasil, deputado Eduardo]." O Globo, 4 Apr. 2020, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/artigo-valorizeas-relacoes-china-brasildeputadoeduardo-24350358; Yang, Li. "Political prejudice and conspiracy theory [Preconceito político e teoria da conspiração]." O Globo, 20 March 2020, https://oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/artigo-preconceito-politico-teoria-da-conspiracao-24322035; Yang, Li. "Climate change, a priority for the Sino-Brazilian partnership [Mudanças climáticas, uma prioridade para a parceria sino-brasileira]." O Globo, 14 Apr. 2021., https://blogs.oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/post/mudancas-climaticas-uma-prioridade-para-parceria-sinobrasileira.html.
- 82 Yang, Li. "How long will the Fort Detrick crime last [Quanto tempo ainda vai durar o crime de Fort Detrick?]."
- 83 Stuenkel, Oliver. "China's Diplomats Are Going on the Offensive in Brazil." Foreign Policy, 15 May 2020, https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/05/15/chinas-diplomats-are-going-on-the-offensive-in-brazil/.
- 84 McGeever, Jamie and Pedro Fonseca. "Brazil clears emergency use of Sinovac, AstraZeneca vaccines, shots begin." *Reuters*, 17 Jan. 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-brazil/brazil-clears-emergency-use-of-sinovac-astrazeneca-vaccines-shots-begin-idUSKBN29M0M3.
- 85 Foreign Minister Araujo was a leading figure in the anti-China camp within the Bolsonaro administration. In April 2020, Araújo publicly reprimanded Ambassador Yang for his outspokenness toward the Bolsonaro government, going so far as to issue a complaint to the PRC asking for his withdrawal. Zarur, Camila. "Seven moments when Ernesto Araujo attacked China [Sete momentos em que Ernesto Araujo atacou China]." *O Globo*, 18 May 2021, https://oglobo.globo.com/brasil/sete-momentos-em-que-ernesto-araujo-atacou-china-1-25023701; Wiziack, Julio and Ricardo Della Coletta. "China ignores Bolsonaro's requests for ambassador change in Brazil [China ignora pedidos de Bolsonaro por troca de embaixador no Brasil]." *Folha de São Paulo*, 14

⁷⁵ @mundo_china. "Popular opinion at <u>#Xinjiang</u>. <u>@LiuXininBeijing</u> has been talking to people there and this is what they say about their life in that beautiful land with the allegations of 'genocide' and 'forced labor.'" [Opinião popular em. tem conversado com as pessoas lá e isso é o que elas falam sobre sua vida naquela bela terra com as alegações de "genocídio" e "trabalho forçado]." *Twitter*, 8 April 2021, 9:51 a.m., https://twitter.com/mundo-china/status/1380156280984199170?s=20.

⁷⁸ Lubianco, Júlio. "Who's right? In fight for national market, Brazil's two main newspapers proclaim themselves 'the most widely read'." *Knight Center for Journalism in the Americas*, 19 May 2021, https://latamjournalismreview.org/articles/folha-globo-brazil-audience-newspapers/;

- Feb. 2021, https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2021/02/china-ignora-pedidos-de-bolsonaro-por-troca-de-embaixador-no-brasil.shtml.
- ⁸⁶ Gadelha, Igor and Thais Arbexda. "Government admits attacks on China hinder the arrival of vaccine supplies [Governo admite que ataques à China travam chegada de insumos para vacina]." *CNN Brasil*, 19 Jan. 2021, https://www.cnnbrasil.com.br/politica/governo-admite-que-ataques-a-china-travam-chegada-de-insumos-para-vacina/.
- 87 Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds). "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence."
 88 Lima, Wilson. "China presses for Ernesto Araújo's resignation to release vaccine inputs [China pressiona por demissão de Ernesto Araújo para liberar insumos das vacinas]." Gazeta do Povo, 21 January 2021, https://www.gazetadopovo.com.br/republica/china-pressiona-demissao-ernesto-araujo-vacinas-covid
- ⁸⁹ Leonardo Coutinho interviews with Brazilian soybean productors from Mato Grosso state and cotton farmers from Bahia state for Brazil case study in Dearing Scott and Schrader (eds). "Coercion, Capture, and Censorship: Case Studies on the CCP's Quest for Global Influence."
- ⁹⁰ "The failures of diplomacy that do not help vaccination in Brazil [As falhas da diplomacia que não ajudam a vacinação no Brasil]."

 O Globo, 22 January 2021, https://oglobo.globo.com/podcast/as-falhas-da-diplomacia-que-nao-ajudam-vacinacao-no-brasil-1-24849983.
- ⁹¹ Paraguassu, Lisandra and Maria Carolina Marcello. "Pressure grows on Bolsonaro to ditch top diplomat over COVID-19 failures." *Reuters*, 25 March 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-politics/pressure-grows-on-bolsonaro-to-ditch-top-diplomat-over-covid-19-failures-idUSKBN2BH30C.
- ⁹² Abreu, Kátia. "Us and China: Who will side with Brazil? [EUA e China: quem vai ficar do lado do Brasil?].", *O Globo*, 28 March 2021, https://blogs.oglobo.globo.com/opiniao/post/eua-e-china-quem-vai-ficar-ao-lado-do-brasil.html.
- 93 @ernestofaraujo. "On 4/3 I received Senator Kátia Abreu for lunch at the MRE. Courteous conversation. Little or nothing has been said about vaccines. At the end, at the table, she said: "Minister, if you make a gesture towards 5G, you will be king of the Senate." I made no gesture. [Em 4/3 recebi a Senadora Kátia Abreu para almoçar no MRE. Conversa cortês. Pouco ou nada falou de vacinas. No final, à mesa, disse: "Ministro, se o senhor fizer um gesto em relação ao 5G, será o rei do Senado." Não fiz gesto algum.]." Twitter, 28 March 2021, 2:05 p.m., https://twitter.com/ernestofaraujo/status/1376234123019309061?s=20
- 94 @ernestofaraujo. "Today I presented to President Jair Bolsonaro this letter in which I placed at his disposal the position of Minister of Foreign Affairs: [Apresentei hoje ao Presidente Jair Bolsonaro esta carta em que coloquei à sua disposição o cargo de Ministro das Relações Exteriores:]." *Twitter*, 29 March 2021, 7:47 p.m., https://twitter.com/ernestofaraujo/status/1376682355994279939?s=20.
- ⁹⁵ Felter, Claire and Rocio Cara Labrador. "Brazil's Corruption Fallout." *Council on Foreign Relations,* 7 November 2018, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/brazils-corruption-fallout.
- Pring, Coralie and Jon Vrushi. *Global Corruption Barometer Latin America and the Caribbean 2019*. Transparency International, September 2019, pp. 10, 37, https://images.transparencycdn.org/images/2019 GCB LatinAmerica Caribbean Full Report 200409 091428.pdf
- 96 "China-Brazil Ties to Get Boost if Lula Wins, Says Ex Foreign Minister." Reuters, 24 January 2022, https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2022-01-24/china-brazil-ties-to-get-boost-if-lula-wins-says-ex-
- January 2022, https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2022-01-24/china-brazil-ties-to-get-boost-if-lula-wins-says-exforeign-minister.
- https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2021/11/china-e-admiravel-e-representa-luz-contra-decadencia-ocidental-diz-dilma.shtml
- 98 "Brazil's Lula to meet China's Xi on March 28 in Beijing." *Reuters*, 17 February 2023 https://www.reuters.com/world/china/brazils-lula-meet-chinas-xi-march-28-beijing-2023-02-17/.
- ⁹⁹ "Brazil: Freedom in the World 2021." *Freedom House*, 2021, https://freedomhouse.org/country/brazil/freedom-world/2021; Wampler, Brian, and Leonardo Avritzer. "Participatory Publics: Civil Society and New Institutions in Democratic Brazil." *Comparative Politics*, vol. 36, no. 3, *City University of New York*, 2004, pp. 291–312, https://doi.org/10.2307/4150132;
- Statistics from the Brazilian government's Institute of Applied Economic Research suggested there were 815,676 CSOs in Brazil as of 2020 see: Lima, Mariana. "Mapa das OSCs: Brasil tem 815 mil organizações da sociedade civil." *Observatorio do 3o Setor*, 9 September 2021, https://observatorio3setor.org.br/noticias/mapa-das-oscs-brasil-815-mil-organizacoes-sociedade-civil/.
- ¹⁰⁰ President Luiz Inacio Lula de Silva was in power in 2004 when the China-Brazil relationship began to blossom and is again running for president.
- 101 Harden, Christopher. "Brazil Fell for Fake News: What to Do About It Now?" *The Wilson Center*, 21 Feb. 2019, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/brazil-fell-for-fake-news-what-to-do-about-it-now; Stuenkel, Oliver. "Brazil's Polarization and Democratic Risks." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, 17 Feb. 2021, https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/02/17/brazil-s-polarization-and-democratic-risks-pub-83783.
- ¹⁰² TI 2020 Country Report Brazil. Bertelsmann Stiftung, 2020, pp. 9, https://bti-project.org/fileadmin/api/content/en/downloads/reports/country report 2020 BRA.pdf;
- Newman, Nic et al. "Brazil Reuters Institute Digital News Report 2019." *Reuters Institute for the Study of Journalism*, 2019, https://www.digitalnewsreport.org/survey/2019/brazil-2019/.
- ¹⁰³ See, for example, the case of Panama in Toosi, Nahal. "Frustrated and powerless': In fight with China for global influence, diplomacy is America's biggest weakness, *Politico*, 23 October 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/2022/10/23/china-diplomacy-panama-00062828